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Memorandum on Privacy and Personal Information in Federal Records

May 14, 1998

Memorandum for the Heads of Executive
Departments and Agencies

Subject: Privacy and Personal Information in
Federal Records

Privacy is a cherished American value, closely
linked to our concepts of personal freedom and
well-being. At the same time, fundamental prin-
ciples such as those underlying the First Amend-
ment, perhaps the most important hallmark of
American democracy, protect the free flow of
information in our society.

The Federal Government requires appropriate
information about its citizens to carry out its
diverse missions mandated by the Constitution
and laws of the United States. Long mindful
of the potential for misuse of Federal records
on individuals, the United States has adopted
a comprehensive approach to limiting the Gov-
ernment’s collection, use, and disclosure of per-
sonal information. Protections afforded such in-
formation include the Privacy Act of 1974, the
Computer Matching and Privacy Protection Act
of 1988, the Paperwork Reduction Act of 1995,
and the Principles for Providing and Using Per-
sonal Information (“Privacy Principles”), pub-
lished by the Information Infrastructure Task
Force on June 6, 1995, and available from the
Department of Commerce.

Increased computerization of Federal records
permits this information to be used and analyzed
in ways that could diminish individual privacy
in the absence of additional safeguards. As de-
velopment and implementation of new informa-
tion technologies create new possibilities for the
management of personal information, it is appro-
priate to reexamine the Federal Government’s
role in promoting the interests of a democratic
society in personal privacy and the free flow
of information. Accordingly, I hereby direct the
heads of executive departments and agencies
(“agencies”) as follows:

It shall be the policy of the executive branch
that agencies shall:

(a) assure that their use of new information
technologies sustain, and do not erode, the
protections provided in all statutes relating
to agency use, collection, and disclosure of
personal information;

(b) assure that personal information con-
tained in Privacy Act systems of records
be handled in full compliance with fair in-
formation practices as set out in the Privacy
Act of 1974;
(c) evaluate legislative proposals involving
collection, use, and disclosure of personal
information by the Federal Government for
consistency with the Privacy Act of 1974;
and
(d) evaluate legislative proposals involving
the collection, use, and disclosure of per-
sonal information by any entity, public or
private, for consistency with the Privacy
Principles.
To carry out this memorandum, agency heads
shall:
(a) within 30 days of the date of this memo-
randum, designate a senior official within
the agency to assume primary responsibility
for privacy policy;
(b) within 1 year of the date of this memo-
randum, conduct a thorough review of their
Privacy Act systems of records in accord-
ance with instructions to be issued by the
Office of Management and Budget
(“OMB”). Agencies should, in particular:
(1) review systems of records notices for
accuracy and completeness, paying
special attention to changes in
technology, function, and organization
that may have made the notices out of
date, and review routine use disclosures
under 5 U.S.C. 552a(b)(3) to ensure they
continue to be necessary and compatible
with the purpose for which the
information was collected;
(2) identify any systems of records that
may not have been described in a
published notice, paying special attention
to Internet and other electronic
communications activities that may
involve the collection, use, or disclosure
of personal information;
(c) where appropriate, promptly publish no-
tice in the Federal Register to add or
amend any systems of records, in accord-
ance with the procedures in OMB Circular
A-130, Appendix I;
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(d) conduct a review of agency practices
regarding collection or disclosure of per-
sonal information in systems of records be-
tween the agency and State, local, and trib-
al governments in accordance with instruc-
tions to be issued by OMB; and
(e) within 1 year of the date of this memo-
randum, report to the OMB on the results
of the foregoing reviews in accordance with
instructions to be issued by OMB.

The Director of the OMB shall:
(a) issue instructions to heads of agencies
on conducting and reporting on the systems
of record reviews required by this memo-
randum;
(b) after considering the agency reports re-
quired by this memorandum, issue a sum-

mary of the results of the agency reports;
and

(c) issue guidance on agency disclosure of
personal information via the routine use ex-
ception to the Privacy Act (5 U.S.C.
552a(b)(3)), including sharing of data by
agencies with State, local, and tribal govern-
ments.

This memorandum is intended only to im-
prove the internal management of the executive
branch and does not create any right or benefit,
substantive or procedural, enforceable at law or
equity by a party against the United States, its
agencies or instrumentalities, its officers or em-
ployees, or any other person.

WILLIAM |. CLINTON

Remarks Prior to Discussions With Prime Minister Ryutaro Hashimoto of
Japan and an Exchange With Reporters in Birmingham, United Kingdom

May 15, 1998

President Clinton. Let me say just very briefly
that I'm delighted to have another chance to
meet with Prime Minister Hashimoto. The part-
nership we have had with Japan is obviously
one of the most important relationships the
United States has had and will have in the fu-
ture.

I have invited the Prime Minister to come
for an official visit in July, and I hope he will
be able to come. We're working hard on a num-
ber of things. Our security relationship has been
critical to both of us. Our people have been
working together on a deregulation initiative,
and they've made some significant progress. I
hope we can discuss the situation in Indonesia,
as well as the Indian nuclear tests. And 1 wel-
come the very strong statements and actions
that the Prime Minister has taken in the wake
of the nuclear tests.

And finally let me say, it is very much in
the interest of regional Asian economic develop-
ment and the United States, long term, for
Japan to have a strong and growing economy.
And I believe that the economic package the
Prime Minister has announced is significant and
will have a positive impact. And I know he looks
forward to implementing it. We believe that
some steps will still have to be taken on the
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banking reform front, and I know that the Prime
Minister has given that a lot of thought, and
I look forward to discussing that with him.

But on balance, the American people should
feel good about our relationship with Japan and
very good about the leadership Japan has been
exercising in the world.

Would you like to say something? Shall I hold
the microphone? [Laughter]

Prime Minister Hashimoto. 1 feel very much
honored to be officially invited to the United
States by the President. I am extremely pleased
to be able to accept it, provided that my wife
will say yes. So I have to have this major task
of having her say yes to this invitation.

The many issues that Bill just raised, those
are the issues of common concern and interest
to both of us, so I very much hope to have
very vigorous conversation with Bill on these
issues.

We have been extremely concerned about
both the second nuclear experiment by India
and also the developing situations in Indonesia.
Our cooperation is most critical in tackling those
two issues that have been arising in the past
few days. At the same time, I'm very much
looking forward to the explanations, in part, by
Bill on the issues of Asian economies, as well
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